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June 25, 2007

Mr. Jeffrey M. Collins, ARM

Vice President

Loss Control

Philadelphia Insurance Company

One Bala Plaza, Suite 100

Bala Cynwyd, PA 19004


Dear Mr. Collins: 
I am the Chief Executive Officer of Bridgewell, a Massachusetts non-profit corporation that provides services to individuals with disabilities in 18 communities north of Boston. We operate 80 residential programs for individuals with mental retardation and mental illness.  The support needs of the individuals in forty-eight of these programs require that we employ awake overnight coverage at these locations.  Our contracts with the Commonwealth of Massachusetts Departments of Mental Retardation and Mental Health require awake coverage at night. 

As the CEO of community based organizations for the past thirteen years, I have always been concerned about the safety of the individuals in our services, especially at night. Knowing that for many of our employees who are working at night, particularly those working from 11 pm to 7 am, this may be their second job or they may be a full-time student, I have often struggled with how we validate that our employee was in fact awake and providing the staffing coverage required.

Shortly after I became the CEO at Bridgewell I recall asking a group of senior management staff how we knew that our awake overnight staff were awake at night. The responses to my question ranged from, “we do random checks periodically”, to “we call the program.”  Needless to say I did not leave the meeting feeling confident that we had a handle on what was happening at night in our residential programs. Having worked in the human service field for over 30 years I knew that this problem was not unique to Bridgewell. 

Following this meeting with our senior managers I had a conversation regarding this issue with one of our board members, Phil Clifford, who happens to own a telecommunications business. We discussed the problem and the fact that during my twenty years of leading CARF Accreditation teams on surveys of organizations throughout the United States that I had never really seen a system that provided the accountability that awake overnight coverage required. We discussed the limitations of voicemail, the risks associated with sending supervisors into homes in the middle of night to monitor staff, and the expense of utilizing a costly time and attendance system. 

As a result of my conversation with Phil, he began to explore options for developing a solution to address my awake overnight accountability concerns. Over the next several months we had many conversations regarding what it would take to make me feel confident that our staff were awake and on-duty in our residential programs. 

As a result of these discussions, in December of 2004 we began to pilot the awake overnight verification product that Phil developed, which has since been named Steady Care. In addition to offering a viable solution, I was very pleased that the system did not require us to make any upfront investments. We did not have to purchase new phone systems, equipment or software, and the cost was, and remains, very reasonable.

The pilot was successful and full implementation of the awake overnight system in our residential programs occurred in January 2005 and immediately validated my concerns that many of our staff had been sleeping on their shifts.  The initial numbers of disciplinary actions during the first five months of using the system were staggering with 57 disciplinary actions taken among 33 individual employees.  We terminated 9 of our awake overnight staff during this period of time.  However, the good news is that since the implementation of Steady Care, the number of disciplinary actions and terminations has gone down steadily. This is a result of the fact that awake overnight staff now know that they must be awake, and that they must telephone in promptly at a designated time.  

To conclude, I am writing as the CEO of an organization that is insured by Philadelphia, and I believe that the use of the Steady Care product has significantly reduced the risk associated with operating community based residential services for individuals with disabilities. We have been very pleased with the service that we receive from insurance broker, Frank DeTucci at McDonald and Vaccarro, and the loss control support and resources provided by your regional office in MA.  I am also well aware of the fact that Philadelphia Insurance has placed a great deal of emphasis on the development of coverage for organizations like Bridgewell.   I am sure that there are 1000’s of organization across the country, insured by Philadelphia, operating programs serving individual with disabilities that should know about Steady Care. Therefore I think it’s important that you, as the VP of Loss Control, have this information.

If you have any questions or require additional information, please don’t hesitate to contact me at 339 883-2110 or at bstearns@bridgewell.org.








Sincerely,
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Robert S. Stearns








Chief Executive Officer  

Cc: Frank DeTucci

      Phil Clifford

